
 SOUTH WOOTTON PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Annual Parish Assembly held at 7.00pm on

Friday 14th April 2023 at South Wootton Village Hall
PRESENT:  Mr D Price (Chairman), Mr I Jordan (Vice Chairman), Mr M Narborough, Mr P Bland, Mr R Williamson, Mrs D Gotts, Mr A Evans, Mrs T Banks, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr S Scales, Mrs M Albinson, Mr S Wells, Mr K Reynolds, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk), Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk), County Cllr Mr N Daubney, 16 Parishioners who signed the attendance list and Mr Karl Anthony – The Bridge for Heroes.

APOLOGIES: Mr & Mrs Nolan Mills
TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF 22nd APRIL 2022: These were proposed as a correct record by Dr Outred, seconded by Mrs Price with all members and residents in favour. 
TO RECEIVE A PRESENTATION FROM KARL ANTHONY – THE BRIDGE FOR HEROES:
Mr Price welcomed Mr Anthony to the meeting and asked him if he would like to give his presentation.

Mr Anthony explained that he had previously attended a Parish Council meeting in December 2022 and said that he was fortunate enough to have been invited back to talk to residents this evening.

He said that he would like to talk about the work that The Bridge for Heroes does in Kings Lynn.

Mr Anthony said that people may have seen the presence of The Bridge for Heroes in the town, he explained that premises are sited near to the Multi-storey Car Park in South Clough Lane, close to Tower Street, and also on the North Lynn Industrial Estate.

He explained that the voluntary charity group was established twelve years ago and is dedicated to providing practical and emotional support to those who are serving or have served our country and their immediate families.

He added that The Bridge for Heroes charity was very proud to be awarded an MBE Award for voluntary service from the Queen which was received at Buckingham Palace.

Mr Anthony stated that he had served in the Royal Air Force for 24 years and had been deployed in four wars, finishing in Marham, and settling in the area.

He informed members that The Bridge For Heroes charity seeks to support veterans in need of help and added that following a recent survey it had been found that it takes someone to walk past their door seven to eight times before coming in and asking for help.

Mr Anthony said that at the Head Quarters building there is a Welfare Officer who is a qualified mental health nurse and is also a First Responder.

It was explained that The Bridge For Heroes charity applies the three S’s (Stabilise, Signpost and Support), He explained that just recently the charity had been able to help a 78-year-old man, who was discharged just before Christmas from Chatterton House and was homeless, by finding him housing that afternoon. Mr Anthony said that currently there are 260 people receiving help, this includes, husbands, wives, children, Policemen and Firemen.
Mr Anthony said that The Bridge for Heroes in Kings Lynn receives 40 visits from veterans accessing services per week, of which 15 visit every day when hot meals are provided, people come with various needs including mental health trauma, alcohol issues and social breakdowns.

Mr Anthony said that within every neighbourhood there are veterans in need living amongst us, he added that the charity needs to know where they are so that support can be given.

Mr Anthony explained some other recent scenarios of where The Bridge for Heroes charity has helped people locally, he said that he was grateful that the Parish Council is helping to get the word out that they are there to help.

It was explained that at the North Lynn site there is the Nelson House Activity Centre, here free activities are provided, such as, woodwork, knitting, games, arts and crafts and bicycle maintenance. Nelson House is open five days a week.
He added that just recently a young man had visited for support and following that, Mr Anthony had received a text message from the young man’s mother, thanking him for the support and sense of achievement that had been given to her son.  Mr Anthony said that he was pleased that the charity could help.

During the Covid Pandemic The Bridge for Heroes asked if they could stay open and this was granted, during that time of crisis, members of the charity delivered hot food and medicines to those in need.
Mr Anthony said that he had brought along some postcards, which he handed out, detailing what the charity does and why.

Mr Price thanked Mr Anthony for giving his presentation and asked if there were any questions.
With no questions, it was said that the Parish Council had recently signed the Armed Forces Covenant and confirmed that it would help people where it can.

Mr Anthony thanked members for allowing him to attend and he left the meeting.

INTRODUCTIONS – CHAIRMAN AND COUNCILLORS:
Mr Price welcomed all in attendance and the register was circulated around for signing by the Parishioners.  

Mr Price introduced himself as the Chairman of the Parish Council, however, stated that this would be the last Parish Assembly he would be chairing as he had decided to stand down as Chairman, he was pleased however, to be staying on the Parish Council as a Councillor.

Mr Price informed residents that sadly Mr John Smallwood had passed away, he explained that Mr Smallwood had been on the Parish Council for over 50 years and was a strong supporter of the Village and would be missed greatly.

Over the past year the Parish Council has updated its Neighbourhood Plan from 2026 to 2036, he said that this is now inline with the Borough Council’s Local Plan, putting us in a good position to question development locally.

It was explained that by having a Neighbourhood Plan in place, this enables the Parish to receive 25% (rather than just 15%) of any CIL (Community Infrastructure Levy) payments.

PRESENTATIONS FROM COMMITTEE CHAIRMEN:

Mr Price stated that the evenings meeting would follow the usual format. First, our Parish Councillors will stand and introduce themselves individually.

He explained that the Parish Council meets on the 2nd Tuesday of each month; he also explained that there are four separate sub-committees, Assets, Finance, Policy which meet every 3 months and the Planning Committee which currently deals with applications as and when they appear via email. 

Mr Price asked the Councillors to introduce themselves and to outline their roles on the Parish Council. Mr Price explained that the Chairman of each Committee would then report on the activities of the past year and will take questions at the end of their reports.

He said that Mrs Banks would also be providing a report from South Wootton in Bloom and that Mrs Gotts would say a few words about the Wootton Park Committee.

Mr Price explained that sadly Mr Reynolds and Mr Williamson had chosen to stand down as Parish Councillors, this means that two additional vacancies have become available, anyone interested in becoming a Parish Councillor should contact Mrs Cornwell at the Parish Office.

Mr Price said that unfortunately after consideration by the Parish Council and due to the Covid situation, there would be no cheese and wine refreshments. 

ASSETS: Mr Narborough stood as the Chairman of the Assets Committee and provided his report. 
Allotments: Mr Narborough stated that the Parish Council has 109 allotments, and currently there are four vacancies and no one on the waiting list, anyone interested in becoming a tenant should contact the Parish Office.
He confirmed that the hire cost has increased this year but is still good value at £40.00. He added that it has been agreed that this year, the Parish Council will purchase three loads of cockleshells for use on the driveways and will purchase a new larger Water Tank to replace the smaller Tank on Plot 11. The Water Bill for 2022/2023 has increased due to the hot summer and the one-year trial to allow Water Pumps, this system was subsequently abused by a few Tenants, and the Parish Council has decided to ban all portable pumps and associated equipment.
The cost of hedge cutting has also increased, and a substantial amount of work is required at the rear boundary of Allotment Plot 1C.

Village Green and Open Spaces:  Mr Narborough said that over the past 18 months extensive work at a great expense to the Parish Council has taken place to alleviate the flooding across The Green from the Pond, new pipework and tarmac plainings have been a great success and the newly constructed pipework has allowed the water to drain into the Nursery Lane main drain.

A large amount of damage has occurred over the winter months by youths, such as uprooting the marker posts around The Green and throwing them into the Pond.
At present, due to the great improvement of the parking facilities around the Pond, more heavy vehicles are tending to park there, plus the Bin Lorries go across the pathway to The Cottages on The Green. This unfortunately has seen the start of the entrance starting to break up, which will have to be discussed at the next Parish Council meeting.
The Village Hall:  Mr Narborough reported that the Village Hall is looking at its best, and new screens have been purchased, overall, we have a great Village Hall.

Parish Office:  Mr Narborough confirmed that the Parish Office Extension is now complete, and we must be very proud of what has been achieved. We now look forward to seeing the benefits this will bring to the Parish Council and the Community. 
Cemetery / St Mary’s Churchyard:  Mr Narborough reported that the Cemetery is looking clean and is well kept, the original Cemetery area is full up and the new area is now in use and is well maintained.
9-Acre Field:  Mr Narborough confirmed that ownership of this piece of land has now been transferred to South Wootton Parish Council, the Car Park has been fenced off and is now complete.

Along the side of the footpath several different species of trees have been planted, there are no plans for any development in the field only for it to be cut once per year.
There were no questions regarding Assets.

FINANCE:   Mr Jordan explained that the Finance Committee, consisting of 8 Parish Councillors, meets four times during the year in April, July, October, and January to examine each quarter’s accounts before making recommendations to the full Parish Council.

Actually, all Parish Councillors attend the January meeting of the Finance Committee not only to examine the three-quarter year accounts but to consider requests for items to be included in the budget for the following year, from which the Parish Precept is determined.

This last Financial Year to 31st March 2023 has been financially difficult for 4 main reasons – firstly, the general increase in costs of everyday items such as gas and electricity; secondly, with the continuing Covid pandemic, the sanitisation of the Village Hall, whilst absolutely necessary, was costly; thirdly, the increase in the National Minimum Wage and also salaries, and lastly, as regards the long planned extension to the Meeting Room, the almost daily increase in the cost of building materials. 

Mr Jordan referred to the circulated summary of this year’s accounts which is self-explanatory, but attention is drawn to the right-hand column where a positive figure means a cost to the Parish Council and a negative figure means that the receipts exceeded the cost.  On first view, the totals near the bottom of the page appear to show that we have overspent by £99,800 or nearly double the annual precept!  

The true position is that the cost of the Meeting Room extension, shown at £157,597, is offset by previously accrued and earmarked reserve funds, and a further £53,198.88 from Community Infrastructure Levy payments on new housing permissions in South Wootton.   This means that all other costs are in line with the budget, which was set in January 2022, demonstrating that, despite the difficulties, the Parish Council keeps a firm grip on spending.  Full details of all items are available either after the meeting or from the Parish Council Office at any time.   

Unfortunately, because of increasing prices (as we all know), the Parish Precept for this current year has had to be increased, but by only just over £5 per year for a Band D property, that is £64.17 per year, equivalent to £1.23 per week.  We hope that you will agree that for all the many services we provide, that is good value for money.

There were no questions regarding the Finances.

PLANNING: Mr Bland stood as Chairman of the Planning Committee and explained that the Parish Council is a designated statutory consultee regarding planning matters and, consequently, we receive for comment, planning applications relevant to the Parish, from the Borough Council.
The Parish Council has devolved responsibility for commenting on the applications to the Planning Committee which is made up of eight Parish Councillors. This year we have dealt with 52 planning applications. We have supported 43 and opposed 6, these include 8 TPO's (Tree preservation orders). The Borough Council has delegated responsibility for 10 cases including the TPO's and 1 application is awaiting our response.

During Covid restrictions the Planning Committee view applications individually and email to the Parish Office, this has successfully continued with the provision to meet in person if there are concerns among the Committee / Residents or if the application is large or complex.

As reported last year we opposed the Camland development at Knights Hill and as we all know the Developers were successful on appeal. The three neighbouring Parish Councils are continuing to engage with the Borough and County Councils to try and improve the traffic flow and the general environment for residents in the Parish.

Regarding Highways, Mr Bland reported that the Parish Council has purchased a SAM2 Mobile Speed Awareness Monitor, which is proving successful at slowing down traffic.

There were no questions regarding Planning matters.

POLICY:  Mr Hofmeister stood as Chairman of the Policy Committee and explained that the Policy Committee meets either quarterly or when required.
South Wootton Parish Council has ‘Quality Status’, which means that the Council must ensure that it complies with all legislation relating to this level of local government.

Our policies cover every aspect of Parish Council business such as, conduct at meetings, financial responsibilities, information & data protection, the Village Hall, Health & Safety, staff related matters, to name a few. The most recent new policy deals with bullying and harassment. There are 34 policies in total.

As the Parish Council has a legal obligation to safeguard both staff and the public using its facilities, there are risk assessments in place for literally everything, which includes the Village Hall, the Cemetery, St Mary’s Churchyard, and the Allotments - 15 Risk Assessments in total. 
The most recent one is the Open Water Risk Assessment, an updated version which deals with the pond on the Green. 

Both Policies and Risk Assessments are reviewed regularly and updated when necessary, and bearing in mind Central Government advice, as happened during the Covid pandemic.
Every year staff appraisals are being conducted and possible changes to terms of employment and remuneration may be considered and recommended.

The Committee also considers an Action Plan for the year. Part of last year’s was the extension of the Parish Office Meeting Room, which is now complete. One ongoing item is securing extra cemetery space adjacent to the existing one.

There were no questions regarding Policy.
PRESENTATIONS FROM AFFILIATED COMMITTEES: 
WOOTTON PARK:  Mrs Gotts explained that Mr Border, the Chairman of the Wootton Park Committee had kindly produced an End of Year Report which she read out:

This year has been a good year in the park, we have completed another big project, which has been on the to do list for some time, to replace the old infants play area.  This has been a great success and has been very well used.   This was made possible by a grant of £48,000 and the shortfall being paid by both North and South Wootton Parish Councils, grants from Nick Daubney, Wootton Park 200 Club, North Wootton Village Hall, and Tesco token appeal. We have just one more part to do and that is the edging, the wood has been kindly donated by Timber Services and a £1,000 grant from Cllr Middleton.  The new play area was opened by Mayor, Lesley Bambridge, and goodie bags were given out from Wickstead play equipment.   Cinderella attended too!  

The old cycle restrictors have been removed and wooden bollards with deflectors have replaced them.  

We have had several trees that have fallen due to the wind, we have planted new ones in both North and South Wootton gaps as well as the park, these are doing well with the help of plenty of water over the dryer period, my thanks to Nolan and Stella Mills, John Merry for watering them.

We have redone the “200 Club” advertising with new posters, banners, and leaflets, we have delivered some of these and over the coming months will deliver more to all over South Wootton, this will make it easier to join the club.   

Picnic on the Park - to celebrate the Queens Platinum Jubilee was a great success last year, we will be doing it again this year to celebrate the Kings Coronation on Saturday 10th June, a little later than the coronation but the weather is better in June for an outside event, fingers crossed. 

Next year the priority is flooding on the park, we have seen an unprecedented amount of rainfall and flooding seems to be getting worse, we have asked a drainage expert to do a report on the flooding so we can address this issue, this is yet to be received. 

The wildflower strips on the North and South Wootton Gaps always look so good, we plan to do this each year and my thanks goes to Nolan Mills for his hard work and for keeping an eye on this project throughout the year. 

I am pleased to report that the club finances are as solid as they were last year. The breakdown for the rest of the accounts will be covered at greater length in the treasures report. My thanks go to Tracey for holding the role as treasurer and keeping an eye on the expenditure on Wootton Park.

“200 Club”:  Finally, Mrs Gotts reminded members that Wootton Park is funded by both Parish Councils as well as by the “200 Club”. The cost to join is £24 per annum paid by Standing Order. More than half of the “200 Club” monies are paid back to Prize Winners, – there are five prizes per month to be won.
Winners are notified by letter, and anyone wishing to join the “200 Club” can do so by contacting Tracey at the Parish Office.

There were no questions regarding Wootton Park.
SOUTH WOOTTON IN BLOOM:  Mrs Banks explained that South Wootton in Bloom is an independent committee made up of a team of volunteers who are responsible for planting the various displays of flowers in the Village.

The Parish Council kindly support SWiB via a Grant each year and our thanks go to them for that.

It was said that the Committee meet on the third Tuesday of the month, and anyone interested in going along would be very welcome.
Mrs Banks stated that last year the SWiB Team had entered the Anglia in Bloom competition, winning a Gold for St Mary’s Churchyard and a Silver Gilt for Wootton Park.  She said that they intend to enter the competition again this year, however, due to the ongoing housing developments, possibly not the whole village but certain categories.
She was pleased to report that the Priory Rotary had carried out the Tree Planting Project at the 9-acre field, with the help of SWiB members, she said that the trees look wonderful, and it is hoped that more planting in the area will take place in the future.

Thanks were given to Mrs Karin Price for her efforts in the Churchyard, it was said that the Sensory Garden looks beautiful, and people were urged to go and have a look.

Mrs Banks said that Mr and Mrs Mills carry out the majority of the work in the Village, often documenting their achievements on Facebook, they are responsible for the displays at Oak Avenue, Meadow Road, the Parish Office, and the Green. 

It was said that SWiB is always grateful of extra helpers and would love some younger people to join and help out, if anyone is interested in volunteering could they contact Mrs Banks or Mrs Albinson and they would be very welcome to join.

Finally, it was said that Open Gardens is to be restarted this year and anyone willing to open their gardens for the event should make contact.

With no questions, Mr Price thanked Mrs Banks for her report.

CONCLUSION

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that there would be no Parish Council elections held in May as they are uncontested, however, said that two members have sadly chosen not to stand again.

Mr Price thanked Mr Reynolds for his long service on the Parish Council and Mr Williamson for his involvement with Wootton Park. 

Mr Price confirmed that the Parish Council now has eleven Councillors and four vacancies, anyone interested in becoming a Parish Councillor should contact Mrs Cornwell for an interview and possible Co-option. 

Mr Price confirmed that he has been on the Parish Council for eighteen years and had carried out the role of Chairman for the past twelve years, he thanked members for their support and wished well to his successor.

Mrs Cornwell stood and thanked all Parish Councillors for the time they give up as volunteers, she said that the Parish is very lucky to have them.

She also thanked members of the SWiB Team for everything that they do, she said that the whole village looks wonderful and the balcony baskets outside the Parish Office look amazing.

Finally, she wished to thank Mr Peter Lee for the jobs he has carried out within the Parish over the last year or so, and after requesting an invoice for the work, Mr Lee has said that he did not want renumeration and was happy to do it as he has lived in the Parish all of his life. 

Members agreed that Mr Lee had been a huge help in getting jobs done and also wished to thank him for the work.  

Finally, Mr Jordan thanked Mr Price, for all of the hard work he has put in as Chairman for the past twelve years and for the Planning Reports he has produced, it was said that he has been greatly appreciated.
With no further questions, Mr Price thanked everyone present for attending and closed the meeting at 8.00pm. 
Chairman
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